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AD HOC COMMITTEE ON HEMMING PLAZA
MEETING MINUTES
January 4, 2012
City Council Conference Room A

11:15 A.M.
In Attendance:  Council Members Denise Lee (Chair), Bill Gulliford, Don Redman, Lori Boyer; Doyle Carter; former Council Member Eric Smith; Assistant Council Auditor Janice Billy, Heather Reber, Council Auditor’s Office; Assistant General Counsel Jason Teal; Sheriff John Rutherford; Jessica Deal, Mayor’s Office; Karen Nasrallah, JEDC; Terry Lorince, Downtown Vision Incorporated; Kelly Boree, Acting Director, Recreation & Community Services Department; Chris Warren, Chamber of Commerce; Greg Radlinski, Christopher Parrish, Urban Core CPAC; Ju’Coby Pittman, Clara White Mission; David Bugher, City Rescue Mission; Cindy Funkhouser, Salzbacher Center; Sharon Nazworth, Ability Housing; Dawn Gilman, Emergency Services Homeless Coalition; Colleen Rodriguez, Deedra Hardrick, Jewish Family & Community Services; Douglas Adams, Dayspring Village, Inc.; Carol Harper, Equipment; Ava Barrett, Jacksonville Public Library; Jamie Hill, Special Events/City; Dick Jackson; Kevin Meerschaert, WJCT; Chris Folds, Nonprofit Center; Megan Newton, Mental  Health Resource Center; Vicki Wilkins, the UPS Store; Jerry Moran, La Cena Ristorante; Annette Hastings, Tourist Development Council; Bridgette Rodriguez, Rebekah Hager, Stanley Johnson,  Scott Wilson, Dan Macdonald, Ricky Anderson, Debbie Delgado, Executive Council Assistants; Marilyn Allen, Legislative Services; John J. Jackson, Council Research Division.
The Chair called the meeting to order at 11:15 a.m.

The Chair described  the objective of the Ad Committee  and read the Council President’s Memorandum of December 16, 2011 announcing the appointment of the Ad Hoc Committee with the expectation of a report and recommendations by the end of March 2012.

Council Member Lee commented that the focus of the Committee’s work would be on making Hemming Plaza a park where all people could come and feel safe and secure in visiting and enjoying the park.  Everyone should have access to the park; it is not necessary for the City to apologize for taking measures that ensure that people feel safe, comfortable and secure in the park.  Our objective is not trying to throw or restrict anyone from the park.

The Chair noted that when the RCDPHS Hemming Plaza Subcommittee met on December 6, 2011, it closed with the expectation that at a subsequent meeting JSO, Jason Teal, Mrs. Vicki Wilkins, a homeless spokesperson and a downtown business representative would address the Committee.  She suggested that when citing a problem, possible solutions to the problems be offered, as well.
Mrs. Wilkins (the UPS Store) thought that it was important to create an environment downtown that is friendly to businesses and visitors.  She mentioned past programs of churches to feed people in the park.  Currently, Celebration Church has partnered with the Clara White Mission in feeding people and distributing clothing.  A shelter was an appropriate venue for feeding and the distribution of clothing; the downtown business district and the park were inappropriate.  The Celebration Church-Clara White Mission collaboration should be a model; it is a good example and shows leadership.
Council Member Gulliford asked shelter advocacy representatives to respond to Mrs. Wilkins’ remarks.  Dawn Gilman, representing the Emergency Shelter Homeless Coalition, felt that a day resource center for the homeless is needed to connect people with resources.  A pilot project on a trial basis should be set up.  The center should be near downtown.  Funding is being sought for a pilot project.

Cindy Funkhouser of the Sulzbacher Center said that those who wanted to help the people in the plaza should work with the churches.  The churches have the mechanisms in place to feed people.  No church should be feeding people in the park.

David Bugher, Executive Director of the City Rescue Mission, said that he and his agency were willing to take the lead in educating churches and others on what resources were available to help people in need.
The Sheriff indicated that he was concerned with those that are breaking the law-the law-breaking homeless.  He said that there were those individuals who are not interested in going to a shelter for assistance; these individuals are not service-ready.  Some of these individuals have mental health issues, others have substance abuse issues.  The Sheriff reiterated his interest in having a facility in a remote area, away from downtown, to assist individuals in becoming service-ready.  The problem, he said, was county-wide, not merely a downtown problem.  In addition, the Sheriff said that the judiciary is a missing component from the table.  He feels that the Drug Abuse Court and the Mental Health Court have a significant role in how we deal with those individuals who often end up at Hemming Plaza as vagrants.
Council Member Redman feels that by feeding people in the park, the churches are well intentioned but going about implementing their goal of helping people in the wrong way.

He is supportive of the Sheriff’s idea of a facility at a site that will be a distance from downtown.

Council Member Boyer questioned Assistant General Counsel Jason Teal on legal precedents.  Would restrictions in the park infringe on individuals’ rights?  Mr. Teal cited recent court rulings in Orlando that said individuals’ rights being restricted.  In Jacksonville, requirements for restroom facilities for feeding the homeless were rescinded; such requirements were considered too restrictive to religious groups’ efforts to help people.

Doug Adkins, Dayspring Village, Inc., said that it was his understanding that per Florida Statutes, the  Health Department can shut down a food distribution operation (such as feeding people in the park) if no professional food manager is present for the distribution.
Terry Lorince, Downtown Vision, Inc. apprised the Committee on how other cities have addressed similar downtown issues.  She reviewed the current situation in downtown Jackson, citing statistics on the number of beds available in area shelters, the number of people in Hemming Plaza on a daily basis, etc.  Ms. Lorince explained that people who explored the potential of outdoor cafes on Laura Street were discouraged by homeless people, panhandling and the stench of public urination.  What is our vision of the park?  What do we want the park to be?

She indicated that the park has to be clean and safe; that the laws governing behavior and activities in the park had to be enforced.  We should make positive use of the park by adding amenities and events.  The number of chairs and tables in the park should be reduced.  No one is using permanent chairs and tables in parks anymore.  Finally, perhaps we need to look at redesigning the park.

Council Member Boyer raised the issue of landscaping issues in the park, particularly the trees in the park.  The Committee learned that keeping the park clean is now the purview of the Recreation Department, under the recent reorganization legislation.
Greg Radlinski, Urban Core CPAC, suggested that the situation in the park has not always been as bad as it appears today.  Prior to the construction and opening of the public library on Laura Street there were not nearly as many people in the park.  Mr. Radlinski is supportive of the Sheriff’s proposed misdemeanor release facility.
Jerry Moran, proprietor, La Cena Ristorante, said the park was not designed as a site where people spent their entire day.  He is supportive of the Mayor’s idea for a release center.  All of the people whom Mr. Moran encounters, whether at his establishment or elsewhere, all raise one question: what is going on with the park?  We need to discourage loitering; remove the game tables; we need strict enforcement of the rules and regulations in the park.  Mr. Moran indicated that he would like to see a private security force in the park that collaborated efforts with JSO.  He would like to ban smoking in the park; ban the sale of alcoholic beverages downtown until 5:00 p.m.; sales of alcohol between the hours of 7:00 a.m. and 5:00 p.m. would be banned. (This would not affect restaurants or bars).
Assistant General Counsel Jason Teal had been asked to look at the legal ramifications of restricting certain behavior in the park.  He explained his findings in a number of areas.
On the use of obscene language in Hamming Plaza, Mr. Teal reported that Florida courts have determined that regulating speech violates the First Amendment except in instances of “fighting words” or “false words.”  (The latter references instances such as yelling “fire” in a crowded theater.)  Local ordinances ban profane and offensive language, language that could provoke or instigate violence.

Florida Statutes ban local governments from banning smoking in public places.  There are a number of local governments that have requested that the state Legislature lift the state’s preemption of local governments’ capacity to enact restrictions. (Gulfport, FL banned smoking on its beaches in 2011; Sarasota City Commission voted to ban smoking in all city parks; Port St. Lucie City Council voted to ban smoking in city parks).  
The City’s Ordinance Code prohibits panhandling in public areas. Camping (sleeping) in the plaza is prohibited by the City’s Ordinance Code, as is gambling.

Mr. Teal concluded that we have laws addressing a number of these issues.  The problem comes down to how we go about enforcing those laws.
At which point, Sheriff Rutherford suggested that enforcement was not the answer; rather, relocation is the answer.  Jailing offenders is not a deterrent.  Deterrence could be a 12-mile walk.

Going to jail does not bother many.  Jail provides three meals a day; a medical exam; and before you know it, you can walk the three or four blocks back to the park.

Council Member Gulliford suggested that the park be redesigned as a passive park.

Kelly Boree, Acting Director, Recreation and Community Services Department, explained the ramifications of redesigning the park and some of the problems that such an undertaking entails.

It was suggested that trees in the plaza are a hindrance to public safety.

The Chair indicated that we need a representative from the library at the next meeting to apprise the Committee of the problems that the library has with the park.  (The representative of the library attending this meeting left earlier in the proceedings).

The Chair reviewed the numerous points raised in the course of the meeting.
The meeting was adjourned at 1:30 p.m.
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